     January Board of Directors Virtual Meeting

January 13-14, 2021
Florida Federation of Garden Clubs
Call to Order:

The regular Winter Meeting of the Board of Directors of the Florida Federation of Garden Clubs, Inc. was called to order at 10 a.m., September 13, 2021, by President Al Latina.  President Latina extended a warm welcome to all members.
Invocation/Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America:

Pat Strawn, FFGC Chaplain, gave the invocation and led the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America. A video of the National Anthem being sung was shown.
Quorum:

The Chair declared a quorum present. 
President Latina presented Gay Austin, NGC President to the group. Gay greeted the group and spoke about what is happening at the National level. President Latina presented Ms. Austin with FFGC Earth Steward Award. 
President Latina reminded everyone that we are operating these meetings under Standing Rules and emergency approval of bylaws which will be approved at Convention in April as allowed by Florida Statutes 617.0303 and 617.0207 due to COVID 19.  
REGULAR BUSINESS IN ORDER

Appointment of Committees:

The Chair named the following Committees who were appointed with no objections.

Minutes of this Meeting: Kalia Baillene, District IV as chairman, assisted by Gloria Blake, District VI and Libby Curnow, District IX. 
Timekeeper for this Meeting:  Inger Jones, District XI.

Tellers of this Meeting:  Kelley Wood District V as chairman, Jennifer Condo District VI, and Sue Roberts District VII.

RECOGNITION

Members who serve along with President Latina on the NGC Board of Directors and/or the Board of Directors of the Deep South Region were recognized with a slide presentation.
The FFGC Officers were recognized:  

Christy Linke, Third Vice President; Tina Tuttle, Second Vice President; Marjorie Hendon, President Elect and First Vice President; Linda Feifarek-Johnson, Recording Secretary; Ingrid Velez, Corresponding Secretary; Jana Walling, Treasurer; Carolyn Lowry-Nation, Parliamentarian; and, Al Latina, President.  

Report of Committee to Approve Minutes of September 2020 Meeting of Board of Directors:

Lorene Junkin District V, as chairman was having computer trouble and reported via telephone to Claudia Bates that the minutes of the September 2020 meeting of the FFGC Board of Directors were approved as corrected.  She had been assisted by Carolyn Stevens District IV and Ed Nendick District II.

REPORTS OF THE OFFICERS:

President – Al Latina gave his report.   

All other officers filed their reports 
President Latina asked that all reports be submitted by digital format to Recording Secretary, Linda Johnson to be placed on the web if they had not already done so. 

Treasurer – Jana Walling reported the financials and filed a copy. Jana Walling moved the adoption of the 2021 proposed Wekiva budget be approved by the Board of Directors. The budget came out of the Wekiva Committee and Finance Committee and did not need a second. 
THE MOTION WAS APPROVED        

    Finance Committee Report – Marge Hendon:   Zoom meetings have saved money.  Money has been lost in rentals.  Donation of $700,000 was made to Wekiva Youth Camp from the Todd’s.
   The Chair called for a break at 10:41 AM 

   The meeting reconvened at 11:50 AM

   Bylaws – Cissy Richardson 
On behalf of the Bylaws and Standing Rules, Committee, I move the following:

ARTICLE XVII    COMMITTEES    Section 3 Chairmen   
a.  The Chairman of Committees, except the FFGC Nominating Committee, Headquarters and Endowment Trustees and Strategic Planning Committee shall be appointed by the President at the beginning of each term subject to the approval of the Officers, District Directors and Former Presidents. Subsequent appointments of Committee Chairmen members of the Board of Directors shall be approved by the Board of Directors.

STRIKE:   Chairmen (in the title)        INSERT: Members of the Board of Directors

STRIKE:  Chairman of Committees      INSERT:  Chairman                 

STRIKE:  Committee Chairmen      INSERT:  Members to the Board of Directors 

RATIONALE:  Wording to be consistent with the FFGC President appointment of members to the Board of Directors who may not be serving as Committee Chairman.

After discussion, Jana Walling made a motion to amend the motion by inserting “FFGC” after former and before President, strike “and”, insert a comma after District Directors, insert “and” after former FFGC Presidents, and insert “early appointments to the Board of Directors”. Jo Ann Guise seconded the motion.
THE AMENDMENT TO THE ARTICLE WAS PASSED WITH ALL AYES
THE ARTICLE WAS AMMENDED TO READ:
 ARTICLE XVII COMMITTEES       Section 3   Members of the Board of Directors 
 The members of the Board of Directors, except the FFGC Nominating Committee Chairman, Headquarters and Endowment Trustees Chairman and Strategic Planning Committee Chairman

 shall be appointed by the President at the beginning of each term subject to the approval of the Officers, District Directors, Former FFGC Presidents and early appointments to the Board of        

 Directors. Subsequent appointments of members to the Board of Directors shall be approved by the Board of Directors.

THE MOTION PASSED WITH ALL AYES AND NO NAYS
INSERT AS NEW STANDING RULE:     # 4    HONORS

 A. GUARDIAN OF GARDENING   

 Guardian of Gardening is a high honor given by a club, circle, district, council, or an individual to a garden club member in recognition of outstanding and distinguished service to the mission of                           the Florida Federation of Garden Clubs, Inc.  With the contribution of $ 1,500.00, the name of the Guardian is engraved on a 3” by 11” bronze plaque permanently installed on the brick Guardian Wall at FFGC Headquarters.  Please complete the Guardian of Gardening form and send with check for $ 1,500.00 to FFGC Headquarters. The form will be forwarded to the H&E Chairman.  For more information or questions, please contact the H&E Chairman.

RATIONALE:  This high honor is not presently printed in the Bylaws or Standing Rules. Specifics need to be easily accessible to members.
After discussion Cissy made a motion to amend the motion to remove “please” in the third and fifth sentences and add 
“for the Headquarters and Endowment Fund” in sentence three. 
THE AMENDMENT TO THE ARTICLE WAS PASSED WITH ALL AYES
THE STANDING RULE WAS AMMENDED TO READ:

A. GUARDIAN OF GARDENING   

Guardian of Gardening is a high honor given by a club, circle, district, council, or an Individual to a garden club member in recognition of outstanding and distinguished service to the mission of the Florida Federation of Garden Clubs, Inc.  With the contribution of $ 1,500.00, the name of the Guardian is engraved on a 3” by 11” bronze plaque permanently installed on the brick Guardian Wall at FFGC Headquarters.  Complete the Guardian of Gardening form and send with check for $ 1,500.00 to FFGC Headquarters for the Headquarters and Endowment Fund.  The form will be forwarded to the H&E Chairman.  For more information or questions contact the H&E Chairman.
THE MOTION PASSED WITH ALL AYES AND NO NAYS
INSERT AS NEW STANDING RULE:     # 4    HONORS
 B.   PATRON     
 Patron is an honor given by a club, circle, district, council, or an individual to a garden club member in recognition of dedicated service to the mission of the Florida Federation of Garden Clubs, Inc.  With the contribution of $ 500.00, the Patron’s name is engraved on a brass plate and mounted on the Patron’s Plaque at FFGC Headquarters.  Complete the Patron form and send with check for $ 500.00 to FFGC Headquarters. The form will be forwarded to the H&E Chairman.  For more information or questions, please contact the H&E Chairman.
RATIONALE:  This high honor is not presently printed in the Bylaws or Standing Rules. Specifics need to be easily accessible to members.
After discussion Cissy made a motion to amend the motion to remove “please” in the third and fifth sentences and add 

“for the Headquarters and Endowment Fund” in sentence three. 

THE AMENDMENT TO THE ARTICLE WAS PASSED WITH ALL AYES

THE STANDING RULE WAS AMMENDED TO READ:

 Patron is an honor given by a club, circle, district, council, or an individual to a garden club member in recognition of dedicated service to the mission of the Florida Federation of Garden Clubs, Inc.  With the contribution of $ 500.00, the Patron’s name is engraved on a brass plate and mounted on the Patron’s Plaque at FFGC Headquarters.  Complete the Patron form and send with check for $ 500.00 to FFGC Headquarters for the Headquarters and Endowment Fund.  The form will be forwarded to the H&E Chairman.  For more information or questions, please contact the H&E Chairman.
THE MOTION PASSED WITH ALL AYES AND NO NAYS
If adopted, Standing Rules will be renumbered.

NOTE:   All honors are presently being reviewed and updated in the Bylaws and Standing Rules.

PROVISO:  This amendment and Standing Rules adopted by the Board of Directors would be approved at the April 2021 Annual Convention at Daytona Beach by attending delegates. All bylaw changes that were to be presented last April at the 2020 Convention plus any bylaws this year, as well as the COVID bylaws, will be printed in the Florida Gardener and presented at the 2021 Convention.     
Cissy  thanked the members of the Bylaws and Standing Rules Committee for their hard work and dedication to this responsibility.   Sue Angle, Jennifer Condo, Carolyn Stevens,

Susan Mello, Carol Hall, President Al Latina and our Parliamentarian Carolyn Nation. 
The Chair called for a lunch break at 11:40 AM 

The meeting reconvened at 12:10 PM. 
H&E – Sue Angle reported that Jennifer Cowin began as Office Manager 9/8/20. Working 8:30-4:30 Mon.–Fri. Annual Salary $30,000 or $14.42 an hour. Events continue to be held at headquarters but in smaller quantities and attendance numbers.  There have been no issues with noise violations. Susan Mello, our Grounds Chairman, and I worked in the gardens four different days. We planted many different species of plants from our own beds and mulched. After we had the city of Winter Park officials come to inspect our laurel oak just outside the Assembly Room, which they found to be one of the better ones in the entire city, they sent crews to trim our trees whose limbs were near our power lines. Century Link is the new provider of our phone and high-speed internet service and the change has a cost savings of almost $100 per month. We have received requests for use of our parking lot for events at Mead Gardens and are working with them. We prepared a list of work items needed for our building and grounds that will be reviewed for our approval to be accomplished in January and February. We also prepared information about the Patron and Guardian of Gardening Honors which have not been defined in our Bylaws or Standing Rules and sent that information to the Bylaws Committee.  

SPECIAL ORDER: The election of the Nominating Committee to nominate members for H&E. The report will be given at the post -convention board meeting. The Chair appointed Claudia Bates to Chair the committee. Gina Jogan nominated Joann Mulinare, District VII and Barbara Jacobson nominated Jan Griffin, District VIII. 
THE APPOINTMENTS WERE APPROVED AND JOANN MULINARE AND JAN GRIFFIN WERE ELECTED WITH ALL AYES
REPORTS OF DISTRICT DIRECTORS: 

The following Directors reported for their districts:
District IX – Leslie Montwid

District X – Carol Coleman

District XI – Jeri Decker

District XII – Jean Hawa

REPORTS OF CHAIRMEN OF COMMITTEES:
AD-HOC – Sue Roberts reported on what should be password protected on the FFGC Website. 

President Latina closed this committee 
SPECIAL ORDER:  The election of nominees to serve on Bylaws and Standing Rules Committee: Arlene Rand Chaired the Committee to choose nominees for the Bylaws and Standing Rules Committee.  Serving with her as elected at the Fall Board of Directors Meeting were Jill Anderson and Margaret Chodosh. Rosita Aristoff and Margaret Chodosh were nominated to the FFGC Bylaws and Standing Rules Committee.  
THE APPOINTMENTS WERE APPROVED AND ROSITA ARISTOFF AND MARGARET CHODOSH WERE ELECTED
REPORTS OF DISTRICT DIRECTORS:

The following Directors reported for their districts:

District I – Kathy Spieker

District II – Cynthia Biegler

District III – Mickey Nyberg (report read by Recording Secretary, Linda Johnson)
District IV – Joy Elrod
REPORTS OF CHAIRMEN OF COMMITTEES:

Florida Flower Show Judges – Jan Griffin reported that Student Judges Joyce Waters-Smith and Lynn Jones passed their Handbook Exam to become Accredited Flower Show Judges.  Two Course IV Flower Show Schools are to be held in February and March.  Flower Show Symposia will be held in November of 2021 in Pensacola.  FFSJ voted to establish a committee for a “How To” design book for floral designers of all abilities and the ‘seed money’ for the project.

The next Business in Order are Early Appointments for the Next Administration

SEEK - Mary Whisler

Short Course North - Kathy (Kat) Spieker

Short Course UF - Florence Cline

Tropical Short Course - Michelle Maguire

Wekiva - Christy Linke

Convention Coordinator - Cissy Richardson

Convention Chairman - Mary Whisler

Convention Vice Chairman - Carol Wood
REPORTS OF DISTRICT DIRECTORS:

The following Directors reported for their districts:
District V - Jeanice Gage

District VI - Judi Jodoin 

District VII – Gwen Carter

District VIII – Barbara Rao
President Latina recessed the meeting at 1:56 PM until 10:00 am the following morning.

The meeting was called to order at 10:00 AM Thursday

Al Latina extended a Thank You to Lois Schuster and Barbara May, former NGC Presidents

REPORTS OF CHAIRMEN OF COMMITTEES:

FFGC Nominating Committee – JoAnn Guise provided the slate of officers for 2021-2023 
President Elect   Marge Hendon

1st Vice President    Tina Tuttle

2nd Vice President     Christy Linke

3rd Vice President    Mary Whisler
Treasurer    Jana Walling
Recording Secretary    Sue Roberts
The Corresponding Secretary and Parliamentarian are chosen by the President. 

NGC Landscape Design – Sue Roberts reported that they completed LDS Course 4 sponsored by District IX and Fort Myers Lee County Council with 21 new LDS consultants in Florida. The fourth course was completed on ZOOM.

Tours and Travel – Shelly Atkinson reported that they are still doing tours

Amazon Associates – Linda Johnson reported that the Amazon Associates program is not connected with the Amazon Smiles program. She also told everyone how to make FFGC an app on your phone or tablet. 
NGC Gardening School Chairman – Barbara Hadsell reported that NGC Gardening Courses continue to be offered via Zoom  
Floral Flower Arrangement Calendar – Claudia Bates reported that the calendar for 2022 will not be printed. An ad was put into the National Gardener in hope to sell the rest of the 2021 calendars. She hopes this can be restarted at a later date. 
Calendar Distribution – Pat Danahy reported that the calendar makes nice gifts. Please call her for any calendar needs.  
Awards – Valerie Seinfeld reported that September through January are busy months for the Awards chair. 
Social Media Chairman – Valerie Seinfeld reported Facebook is going very well. She is keeping it educational and light. Email her if you would like anything put up. 
SEEK – Mary Whisler reported SEEK 2021 will be at University of Florida - Finding students to attend SEEK - Thank you to all the Clubs and Districts

Water and Wetlands – Jackie Host reported that FFGC is working with other organizations to protect our environment in Florida. 
Membership – Ed Nendick reported that the clubs need to communicate more to their members.
A short power point video was shown that Brenda Luedeman, Paths of Sunshine Chairman, sent showing awards that were handed out. 
The Chair called for a break at 11:10 AM 

The meeting reconvened at 11:20 AM

Strategic Planning Committee – Gina Jogan reported that This committee continues to be here for you and this organization and will research issues that you bring to us…don’t be shy….no suggestion is to small or to big!  
Florida Wildflowers – Carolyn Schaag reported that the vision of many FFGC Members is blooming throughout our beautiful state of Florida.

Tri-Council – Inger Jones reported that Tri-Council will continue to spread the word by encouraging garden clubs, circles and districts to host NGC schools. Remember we are all connected so we are all affected.

Wekiva – Tina Tuttle and Christy Linke reported that WVT will be held February 5-7 with open house being on the 7th. COVID protocol will be in place for the safety of all who attend WVT. The same will be our goal for camp 2021.  Plans are in place for the summer 2021 session of Wekiva Youth Camp and registrations are underway. Week 1 begins 20 June. A generous donation by the Ann and Troy Todd Charitable Fund will be used to build a 200-person conference center/recreation building at camp in the near future. 

Scout Report – Barbara Rao reported that Scouting is a great way to be sure that Garden Clubs have an entrance to the student’s education of all things native and wild and are able to bring the expertise of years of experience and love of imparting this knowledge to the young minds is the best way to be sure that the legacy of nurturing and caring for native plants and wildflowers will be sustained. 

Four/Five Star – Jacqueline Connell (report read by Recording Secretary, Linda Johnson) reported that National Garden Club’s Four/Five Star Program encourages members to attend NGC’s four study schools and achieve Consultant and Judge Status.
2021 Convention Report – Kathleen Terlizzo reported that plans are going ahead for the convention. It will be hosted by District VI at the Hilton Oceanfront Resort in Daytona Beach on April 11-13, 2021. Please make reservations early so they can find out how many are planning on attending. 
There was discussion about the Convention, COVID, cancellations, problems and potential problems. 

A power point video of Wekiva was shown. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS
It was announced that some clubs receiving grant money from NGC Plant America have not thanked NGC,
Donna Thomas announced she has sent program ideas to the webmaster and they are on the website. 
Claudia Bates thanked everyone for the cards she received while ill. 
Benediction:  Pat Strawn, Chaplin
Adjournment:

The 2019 Winter Virtual Board of Director’s Meeting was adjourned at 12:34 PM
_________________________________              ___________________________________
Kalia Baillene, Chair

                   
        Linda Johnson, Recording Secretary

_________________________________               
Gloria Blake                                                                  Attest:

_________________________________               __________________________________

Libby Curnow




        Al Latina, President
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